NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

WORKERS’ COMPENSATION INSURANCE COMMITTEE

SAVANNAH, GEORGIA
MARCH 1, 2007
MINUTES
The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Workers’ Compensation Insurance Committee met at the Hyatt Regency Savannah in Savannah, Georgia, on Thursday, March 1, 2007, at 9:15 a.m.

Assem. Ivan Lafayette of New York, chair of the Committee, presided.

Other members of the Committee present were:


Rep. Pat Patterson, FL

Sen. Steve Stivers, OH


Rep. Shirley Bowler, LA

Del. Harvey Morgan, VA




Rep. George Keiser, ND

Sen. Ann Cummings, VT

Assem. Nancy Calhoun, NY

Rep. Virginia Milkey, VT

Other legislators present were: 


Sen. Ruth Teichman, KS

Assem. William Barclay, NY


Sen. Alan Sanborn, MI

Rep. Robert Godshall, PA

Also in attendance were:


Susan Nolan, Nolan Associates, NCOIL Executive Director


Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director


Mike Humphreys, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education, 


Life, Health, and Workers’ Compensation Insurance Committees


MINUTES

The Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of its November 9, 2006, meeting in Napa Valley, California.
NEW YORK WORKERS’ COMPENSATION REFORMS

Assem. Lafayette announced that New York officials had reached agreement on workers’ compensation insurance reforms.  He quoted press releases that said the reforms would increase benefits to workers and decrease costs to employers.  He noted that unions, businesses, state legislators, and the governor supported the measures.

GEORGIA WORKERS’ COMPENSATION SYSTEM

Stan Carter of the Georgia State Board of Workers’ Compensation said the state last initiated major reforms in 1992 and that the workers’ compensation insurance system has been relatively stable since then.  He attributed much of Georgia’s success to an advisory council established by the reforms.  He said the council is made up of six committees: legislative, rules and mediation, self-insurance, rehabilitation and managed care, education, and medical.  He said that Committee members include legislators, academics, and attorneys, as well as representatives of the insurance industry, organized labor, government agencies, and medical profession.

Mr. Carter said the advisory council reports annually to committees in the Georgia Senate and House of Representatives on proposals for workers’ compensation insurance reforms.  Due to the council structure, he said, proposals have undergone extensive research and debate before they reach the legislature.   

Mr. Carter added that a study concluded in 2003 found that injury claims and the aggregate costs to employers were declining, despite a steady workforce.  He noted that at the study’s recommendation, Georgia has begun enhancing the technical capabilities of the State Board of Workers’ Compensation to better collect, retain, and analyze date.  
Responding to a question from Assem. Lafayette regarding the Self-Insurers Guaranty Trust Fund, Mr. Carter said that the fund was established strictly for self-insured companies to protect employees against company bankruptcy.  He added that Georgia also has an insolvency pool for insurance companies that are not self-insured.
Assem. Calhoun asked how Georgia handles independent medical exams (IMEs), or medical evaluations of a worker’s condition, because often, she said, independent examiners lean towards either the client or the state.  Mr. Carter answered that IMEs are not regulated by the state.  He said that the defense and claimant must agree on one doctor to perform the examination.  
Rep. Keiser questioned whether Georgia had engaged in any reciprocity agreements for short-term employment with neighboring states.  Mr. Carter said he was not aware of any agreement signed with a second state.    
PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYER ORGANIZATIONS (PEOs)

Rep. Keiser reported that the Committee had appointed a PEO Working Group following the 2006 Annual Meeting to address PEO concerns in a proposed Model Act Regarding Professional Employer Organizations (PEOs) in Workers’ Compensation Insurance.  He said the model would require that loss experience information for each individual company be maintained as separate from that of a PEO.  He noted that while the model would hold a client responsible for demonstrating compliance with state workers’ compensation statutes, a PEO may maintain records.   
Tim Tucker of the National Association of Professional Employer Organizations (NAPEO) described PEOs as human resource outsourcing firms.  He said that by taking over some of the administrative duties of an employer, including payroll, recruiting, and workers’ compensation insurance, a PEO may allow a smaller business to offer benefits competitive with those provided by larger companies.
Mr. Tucker suggested that members consider including provisions regarding master and multiple-coordinated policies, and the handling of new, or unrated clients in the proposed model act.  He further offered that the registration requirement contemplated by the model may not be consistent with state PEO legislation already enacted in 29 states.     

Mona Carter of the National Council on Compensation Insurance (NCCI) said the PEO definition used in the proposed model might be too broad and could create problems regarding what qualifies as a PEO.  She suggested that members define whether master or multiple-coordinated policies would be permitted, in order to avoid uncertainty regarding the insured in a PEO relationship.  Ms. Carter said that it was important to remember that many issues related to PEOs may have resulted from the fact that the PEO industry was not created for workers’ compensation insurance purposes.  
Paul Brown with the American International Group (AIG) reiterated Mr. Tucker’s concern relating to registration requirements and noted that AIG is the largest insurance writer for PEOs.  He said that AIG’s preferred business model, the master policy, would be precluded by the proposed model.  
Rep. Keiser expressed interest in reviewing the changes that had been proposed by the speakers.  He made a motion to reauthorize the Working Group and to invite interested parties to submit mark-up comments to NCOIL by March 30.  Members unanimously supported the motion.

OTHER BUSINESS
Wayne McOwen of GUARD Financial Group updated members on groups that have pledged support for a Terrorism Impact & Education Study (TIES) group, created to disseminate information on the uniqueness of workers’ compensation insurance as related to terrorism insurance.  
Rep. Keiser asked Ms. Carter if NCCI had information on indemnity, medical, and solvency issues relative to workers’ compensation.  Ms. Carter responded that most states have been fairly stable, but added that the biggest issue of concern with many companies has been medical costs.  She said several states were examining medical fee schedules.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:15 a.m.
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